QUARTERLY UPDATE NOVEMBER 2005

Dear Friends of The Banyan,

Greetings from The Banyan family!
The past quarter has been a fast ride uphill for The Banyan, as our goal to advocate a life of dignity and equality of opportunity for homeless persons with mental illness has gained more visibility. 
World Disability Day on December 3rd offered our residents a unique platform to speak out, as we organised a press conference at The Banyan. We were proud to see five of our residents pluck up the courage to voice their views in the presence of some of the most significant media in Chennai. The women spoke with passion, advocating that mental illness is a disability among others but has not received the same benefits as other disabilities. This exceptional event marked a significant development in our approach to empower and encourage the women to defend their rights as dignified individuals. 
On, World Mental Health Day, October 10th, we mobilised a group of local students to raise awareness on mental illness through a visible publicity campaign. Their powerful slogan – labels on clothes, not on people - printed on posters, intended to tackle the discrimination that most of us are guilty of but do not realize due to our own ignorance. Stickers were distributed at the busiest traffic junctions of the city, advocating for hope, courage, dignity, acceptance, for persons with mental illness. We would like to thank in particular Mr Shanthalingam, Sritha, Sraddha, Megha, Prateeksha, Sonakshi, and Sandhya, for their persistence despite the heavy rains that crossed the city on the day!  
As part of our awareness campaign for Mental Health Day, we have launched an interactive mental health awareness programme in the local schools. The campaign seeks to make children and young people more aware of what mental illness is, how it can be treated, and why we should avoid stigmatising the illness. We have approached a mix of both English and Tamil medium schools for the programme, and so far the response from students has been very positive. We feel that youngsters are a very open and effective medium for spreading awareness on mental illness. The Banyan would like to thank our dedicated volunteer, Dr Lakshmi Sundar, for coordinating with the schools. 
During Mental Health Week, The Banyan also initiated a Police Training Programme on homelessness and mental illness, aiming to sensitise the police on the issues affecting homeless persons with mental illness. The Banyan identified hundreds of members from the police department for the initial training, which spread over a period of seven days in October. The training was inaugurated by the Commissioner of Police, Mr R. Nataraj, on October 8th. The training was conducted by social workers from The Banyan together with several resource persons, including psychiatrists Dr Kishore (NIMHANS) and Dr Anand Balan (The Banyan) and legal expert Mrs Shantakumari (TN State Legal Aid Service Authority). Street theatre performances directed by Mr Jaya Rao (Theatre Lab) added flavour to the workshops. The Banyan would like to thank Mr T. M. Ramachandran from Peepulnesst for moderating the event and Ms Mythali Sriram for coordinating the programme. 
STATISTICS AT A GLANCE
September 1st – November 30th, 2005

	Month
	Admissions
	Rehabilitations
	Referred/Left/Died
	Admissions to IMH

	
	
	
	
	Male
	Female

	September 
	3
	8
	0/3/0
	3
	11

	October
	6
	12
	1/0/1
	12
	12

	November
	1
	6
	1/0/2
	4
	15

	Total 
	10
	26
	2/3/3
	19
	38


Through the Mental Health Helpline, in collaboration with the police force, The Banyan has been able to rescue and admit 57 homeless individuals with mental illness into the IMH for care and treatment during the past quarter. Social workers from The Banyan are following up on the progress of these patients on a weekly basis, and we hope to reintegrate a number of patients back into their families in the near future. 

Thanks to the Mental Health Helpline, admissions into our overcrowded Transit Care home, Adaikalam, have reduced to 10 over the past 3 months. There are currently 311 residents at various stages of recovery at Adaikalam, our transit care home. There are 7 independently living residents at our Group Home who are all in regular employment. Our 61 Long Stay residents are temporarily sheltering at Adaikalam due to severe flooding at Otteri. 

Around 300 women are included in our follow-up programme, out of which 150 ex-residents frequent our weekly Out Patient Clinic. Every week there are around 25 visitors to the out Patient Clinic. Since the rollout of the Disability Allowance scheme in July, the number of ex-residents under the DA scheme has grown from 40 to 62. 
WATER, WATER, EVERYWHERE!
The heavy outbreak of rains in October and November caused much devastation in Chennai and did not leave many of us unaffected. Our neighbourhood in Mogapair was worst hit by the floods in late November, when the road leading to The Banyan was fully flooded up to the waist. We were lucky enough when our friends from the Kovalam community came to rescue - some of us travelled to the office by a fishing boat! 
Unfortunately our bore well water was affected by the floods, and was found to be contaminated, causing diarrhea in many of the residents. Since then we have been boiling all water that is used for drinking and cooking. We would like to thank Mr Bijoy Paulouse from VS & B Containers for his generous offer to sponsor the purchase of a water filter. He has also offered to help towards the hospitalisation expenses that have escalated recently partly due to the water problem. Luckily the diarrhea-affected patients have now returned from hospital and are feeling better; however, our hospitalisation expenses remain high, and once again we have to turn to you, our friends and well-wishers, for support.  
HOSPITALISATIONS
As many as 42 residents have been hospitalised during the past quarter. The hospitalisation numbers have gone up recently not only due to the water problem, but also as a result of the increased number of helpline rescues. Many of the helpline patients have undergone severe conditions on the streets and as a result, suffer from several ailments. Thank you Sundaram Medical Foundation (SMF) and Sri Ramachandran Medical College (SRMC) for taking care of all our medical needs and for covering the cost of routine medical screening.  
One of our residents, Satyavani, who was hospitalised for months due to renal failure, is now back from hospital. The hole in her throat is not yet completely healed, and she has recently had a small operation on her tracheotomy. She has also been diagnosed with extra pulmonary tuberculosis and is undergoing treatment at The Banyan’s sick bay. She is gradually getting better. 
CAMPS FOR COMFORT  
On September 14th Inner Wheel organised a yearly gynaecological camp for the residents of The Banyan with 10 doctors from SRMC. All the residents were examined, samples were taken for testing, and follow-up visits are being made to SRMC. 
On November 15th SRMC organised a dental camp for the residents. Most of the residents underwent scaling, and were given prescriptions and instructions for dental care. Dental camps will be held on a regular basis.  
On November 17th Mr Vincent from Gremalitis gave an orientation talk on leprosy for the health care staff as part of their leprosy awareness programme. 
FAMILIAR FACES ON THE WALL
Residents have not always been sure who to turn to when they have doubts of grievances. To that end, we have recently put up large wall boards with the social workers’ faces, names, and designations, so that the residents are able to contact the appropriate person whenever they need help. This has helped make the residents more familiar with the team.    
ACTIVITY BOOST-UP
Adaikalam’s busy timetable boosting with engaging activities makes it a dynamic place to live in. During the past quarter we have rescheduled the occupational therapy schedule in order to increase the activity levels of the residents. The residents have been divided into 9 groups, varying between simple and advanced activities according to the participants’ levels of functioning: 
· BLOWING BALLOONS / CANDLES

· VEGETABLE BLOCK DESIGN

· CLAY MODELLING

· DRESSING TOYS / PAPER DRESS

· FILLING BOTTLES

· LIGHTING CANDLES

· PAPER MAT 

· PEELING VEGETABLES - ONION, GARLIC, POTATO

· ORIGAMI

· MONTAGE

· BLOW PAINTING

· COLLAGE WORK

· POSTER-MAKING

· SORTING – BEADS / CEREALS / RICE & STONES

· BEADING

· FINGER PAINTING

· SAND ART

· BEADING

· CLEANING THE DORMS

· GARDENING

· SPRAY PAINTING

· PUZZLES

· MAKING GARLANDS

The residents are fully enjoying the activities and their energy levels have increased. We have recruited another occupational therapist, Sam, who is giving physiotherapy to many residents. We are currently in the process of setting up a gym at Adaikalam to make sure that the residents are getting enough exercise. Please come forward to help us provide equipment for the gym so that the residents can get fit faster! 
NEWS FROM VOCATIONAL TRAINING  
Vocational Training at The Banyan is moving towards a Creative Workshop to give the residents a sense of independence while going to work and to increase their productivity. The Vocational Training Unit was moved to new premises close to The Banyan earlier this November, and the 70 residents in the productive group have started going out for work. The residents now move freely to the workshop from Adaikalam and back, and are given specific timings for their work and details about their salaries. The goal is to start selling more products and taking larger orders so as to make the unit more self-sustained. We have recently received an order for 200 paper bags, which has been completed and delivered to the customer. Our products were also exhibited at a two-day stall at Hotel Savera. The unit has finalised 3 more such stalls for the month of December.
TVS Sri Chakra Tyres in Madurai has offered to train five of our residents in housemaid work at their training institute directed by Ms Santosham Selvi. The skills training should help the residents in finding work and fostering their new-found independence. 
FUN OUTINGS FOR THE RESIDENTS

Cinema Visit  

In October Sathyam sponsored 30 cinema tickets for residents who were given this a token for their progress in the dorms. The residents were taken out to see the hit film, Anniyan, and they had a lot of fun on this special day. 

Bimba Visit     

During Navaratri Deepika and Deepak from Bimba Art Hut invited 50 of our Hindi-speaking residents over four days to see their amazing kolu display. Deepika had captured a scene from the Ramayana, crafting all the dolls and characters right from the scratch. The residents enjoyed watching the kolu while Deepak narrated the story to them in a very animated, engaging way. The residents also learned about the tradition of doll-making.

Thiruchelvi’s Trek

Thiruchelvi, one of our rehabilitated residents, is part of the Theatre Lab theatre group. She recently participated on a three-day trip to Chidambaram where the group performed a street theatre play on dental care at the Annamalai University Dental College premises. She enjoyed her trip and as usual she performed very well.  
SPECIAL EVENTS AT THE BANYAN
Diwali Dhamaka
Unfortunately our Open Day was washed out by heavy rains just before Diwali. However, we were lucky enough not to have rain on Diwali day, and our residents enjoyed their brand new sarees, crackers, cake and biryani donated by Mrs Regina Wilson from Jeepiaar Engineering College. 
Ragasya Visit 
On October 12th movie star Ragasya brought a smile to the faces of our residents as she visited The Banyan for her birthday. The star from the mega hit film, Vasoolraja, cheered up the residents and inspired them to dance to her music video!  
Dr Gerhard Fischer Party 
A long-term supporter of The Banyan, co-founder of IIT Madras, who is known for his lifetime work for leprosy, came to visit The Banyan in late November. Dr Fischer has stood by The Banyan for over a decade and is still extending his support for our rural outreach programme. To celebrate Dr Fischer’s long-standing support for The Banyan, we decided to throw a memorable party for him at the Radha Park Inn on December 12th. The party was combined with a volunteers’ meet where we provided an update to our volunteers about our current activities. It was nice to see all the old faces again and we hope that we will also see Dr Fischer again in South India!  
THE BANYAN BRANCHING OUT  
In the last update we mentioned about The Banyan’s plans to extend beyond the Transit Care home and to reach out to the community at large. Kovalam was identified as a base for the construction of a Rural Community Health Centre, a Protected Community, and a Resource Centre. The plans are proceeding little by little. 

We have now registered the land for the Health Centre in Kovalam, survey no 114 / 17, 18, 9. The land extends to 4 grounds, 22.37 Cents, and 9600 Square Feet.  We are ready to start construction on the site as soon as the monsoon rains have ceased. We are grateful to E-funds, Sir Ratan Tata Trust, Mr M. A. Vellodi, and Mr Gerhard Fischer, for standing by us despite the difficulties in securing the land.  We would also like to thank Give India for the generous contribution towards the Health Centre that we received from an anonymous donor through their website.
We have also just finished registering the land for the Protected Community in Thiruvidanthai. Thank you, Mr. Balraj Vasudevan, Dr Walter and Dr Lakshmi Walter and M/S Floringdon Stiftung Foundation, for your patience and support.  
Mental Health Camps 
Prior to building the Health Centre in Kovalam, The Banyan has been conducting monthly mental health screening camps for the Kovalam community, which has a particularly high incidence of homelessness and mental illness. We have so far completed 5 camps during which families have brought in family members for free consultation, counselling, and medication. We now have 26 registered follow-up patients in the area thanks to hard work from Moorthy, an active community worker, who has been identifying patients in need of help and conducting home visits to follow-up on the patients. We have also had a session with the caretakers, conducted by a special educator. We would like to thank Ms Prema Ramanujan for her financial support towards community work. 
Training Partnerships 
During the past quarter, The Banyan’s Resource Centre has been actively involved in sharing its expertise with partner organisations. Key people from both training partners, Karuna Trust from Karnataka and Ashadeep from Assam, visited The Banyan in October for a detailed orientation. The orientation consisted of a practical visit to all the facilities of The Banyan, a theoretical orientation to work with homeless persons with mental illness, as well as strategic planning for the coming year. 
The Resource Centre is currently providing recruitment support to Karuna Trust. HR Consultant Mr Ravikanth helped facilitate an OD exercise that resulted in the development of an organisational plan for Karuna Trust for the next three years.  
In October two social workers from The Banyan visited Ashadeep for an interactive four-day training workshop. The training was designed to find the gaps in the existing care, rehabilitation and follow-up process and to fill capacity in these gaps by introducing new systems and by strengthening the existing systems. The training with Ashadeep also focusses on fundraising support. Based upon the Banyan experience, Ashadeep is currently planning a number of fundraising schemes and events to support its expanding services. A trustee of The Banyan, HR consultant Ms Madhuri Menon, visited Ashadeep for a HR exercise and proposal development. 
FUNDING AGENCIES 
Sir Ratan Tata Trust 
Sir Ratan Tata Trust, one of the longest standing supporters of The Banyan, has been contributing towards our community projects as well as towards our operating and training costs. You have been our backbone that we have been able to rely on year in year out. We look forward to your continued support for our future projects.   
Zurich Financial Services UK 

Zurich invests towards the programme costs of The Banyan and makes it possible for us to recruit a sufficient number of skilled staff. They also help us improve our management through their effective capacity building exercises. Mr David Nash, our UK contact person, visited The Banyan from November 22nd - 24th and conducted useful group exercises towards capacity building. We also received a visit from legal expert, Ms Ranjitha Singh, on November 10th, who came to The Banyan for an orientation. It was lovely meeting you and we hope to see you again soon. 
A HUGE thanks to Shirdi Sai Trust and Rangoonwala Foundation for contributing towards our medical expenditure on a bi-yearly basis. Your support makes it possible for us to ensure the physical welfare of our residents.  Medicals remain one of our highest expenses and we will continue to rely on your support for times to come. 
Miblou has done a huge deal in sponsoring the rehabilitation trips for our recovered residents. With your help we have been able to restore the rehabilitated residents back to their families and communities in due time. We hope to work together with you to create many more happy reunions in the next year. Thank you so much for making our dream come true!  

Colour the World is supporting The Banyan towards effective follow-up for the rehabilitated residents. They are taking the load off our shoulders in ensuring the welfare of our residents beyond rehabilitation. We look forward to your continued backing for our follow-up programme.  
REGULAR SUPPORTERS
First and foremost we would like to thank our dedicated volunteers for sparing your time and expertise to help us when we have most needed you. We owe you so much! 

We would like to thank in particular Dr Lakshmi Sundar, Dr Renu Weiss, Dr Kalyani Sundararajan, Dr Shafika, Dr Jotsana, Dr Gowri, the team from MakeOver beauty parlour, Mr P. B. Jayakumar, and Arun from Convex. 
As important as are our volunteers, are our regular financial contributors such as VS & B Containers, the ITC Ladies Social and Welfare Society, the TVS Sri Chakra Group, The Tripura Foundation, and The Bridge.  
How could we manage without Food World and Lalah Masala? Thank you for supplying us with provisions month after month.  
Special thanks go to Mr Ramakrishnan and The Anna Nagar Times for your monthly commitment to The Banyan. Thank you also for helping us organise a Donate-In-Kind Drive at your premises in November. We are grateful to the residents of Anna Nagar who made the effort to come and give bags full of donations despite the inconvenience caused by flooding in the area.

In October we sent out an appeal to the neighbourhood to help us cover the shortfall in our funding for provisions. We appealed to the members of the community to donate provisions in kind to The Banyan on a monthly basis when they purchase extra items for the household. Since then we have received generous amounts of clothes, rice, dhal, and other items. Thank you, neighbours, for your help! 

Mr Raaj Santosh has come forward to sponsor pastries and sweets for our residents every Friday. Now the residents can’t wait for Fridays to come! 
We would like to thank Mr L Lakshman from the Rane Group for donating a whopping Rs 45,000 per month towards special meals for our residents. Thanks for making the normal day special for our residents!  

We would like to thank Mr Seshachelam from Sandeep Rao Foundation for their consistent support for The Banyan.   

DONORS
Words can’t express our gratitude to the Executors of the Estate of the late Dr Mary Badhwar and the Charities Aid Foundation India who recommended that Rs 10 Lakhs from her will be donated to The Banyan. Mrs Mary Badhwar, who expired some 10 years ago, supported several health initiatives during her lifetime that provided innovative medical care and support to the poor and the needy. 

We are grateful to Dr Jahver for his commitment to sponsor medicines for 200 residents for 6 months. Medication being one of our highest expenses, your contribution has certainly reached the right place at the right time.  

We are impressed by Miss Lakshmi Lakshmanan who made the effort to collect as much as $700 for The Banyan from her circle of friends in the USA. We hope that you will be able to visit us one day and see the results of your hard work. We also thank Sri Venkateshwara Temple in Pittsburgh, USA, for donating $500 for the needs of The Banyan. 

A big nanni to Mr Mammen Mathew and The Malayala Manorama for donating Rs 50,000 towards the expenses of The Banyan. You have not only helped us financially but created awareness all throughout the week. We are sure that our Malayalee residents would be proud of you! 

Heart-warming REUNIONS 
What all the hard work boils down to is our quest to facilitate a better life to the countless women suffering the hardships of homelessness and mental illness. During the past quarter, we have successfully rehabilitated and reunited 26 women with their families in various parts of the country. This would not have been possible without the unfailing support from you – true friends of The Banyan Family…   
Salima’s story 
Salima had started getting mentally ill from a young age. She had received a large amount of money from her family, but she had been unable to save the money and spent it lavishly at various dargahs (muslim prayer houses) until she was completely broke. It was then that she had started wandering around, talking to herself, and behaving aggressively towards the people around her. She was rescued from the streets by The Banyan and brought to Adaikalam, where she gradually started feeling better. After Salima had been at The Banyan for some time, she started saying that she wanted to return to her own community. However, she was unable to remember her address, and the team had some difficulty finding her family. As the team reached her local dargah, the khazi in the mosque recognised her and called for Salima’s sister. As we went inside the dargah, Salima couldn’t stop smiling and she kept telling everyone enthusiastically about The Banyan. Her sister and mother were extremely happy to see her feeling better. Salima has decided to stay at the dargah with her mother, and her sister has agreed to support her medication. The dargah has a clean, therapeutic atmosphere and we believe that this is the place where Salima will be the happiest. 
Along these lines, we would like to wish you the warmest season’s greetings and a prosperous beginning to the New Year 2006! 
Looking forward to your support for our cause in the coming year,  

Yours sincerely,

Vandana Gopikumar & Vaishnavi Jayakumar

Founder Trustees
